
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, August 28, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by City Attorney John Rea.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Police Chief Paul Irwin.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

City Manager Muenger stated that he would present two requisitions on file over the amount of $5,000.00 later in the work session.

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on August 14, 2017.
Mayor Pruitt presented the following proclamation to Pell City High School Senior Kaylie Adcox:

WHEREAS, out of the two million plus students that take the ACT every year, only .108 percent achieve the highest score of 36; and


WHEREAS, local Pell City High School senior Kaylie Adcox scored a “Perfect 36” on the ACT; and


WHEREAS, Ms. Adcox has been first in her class in 2014, 2015 and 2016; and

WHEREAS, Ms. Adcox has been instrumental in raising funds for Julie’s Army of Hope, Suki Foundation for Rett Syndrome, Southeastern Rett Syndrome Alliance and United Cerebral Palsy; and

WHEREAS, Ms. Adcox has maintained a GPA of 4.57 while staying involved in several organizations and activities throughout the School System and the community.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS PROCLAIMED by the Mayor, City Council and City Manager of the City of Pell City, that the City is extremely proud of Ms. Adcox for all of her accomplishments and wish her the best of luck in her future endeavors.

An application for a Restaurant Retail Liquor License (On-Premise Only) was received from Oishi Holdings, Inc.  The restaurant is located at 4852 Cogswell Avenue.  The background check on the information provided did not find anything that would prohibit the liquor license.

Uraniah Glidewell, the Heart of Pell City, addressed the council regarding Avondale Mills Day scheduled for Saturday, October 28, 2017.  She is asking the City’s assistance with traffic control, first responders and clean-up.  The event will have vendors, art plaza, a puppy parade and puppy parade competition awards.  Live music will be provided by local musicians and Randy Leverton.

Jason Goodgame and Jackie Robinson addressed the council regarding a utility bill insert for the Pell City School System Education Foundation requesting donations to the Foundation.  On the insert, the utility customer can choose to “opt-in” for a recurring monthly donation to the Foundation in a predetermined amount.  Customers may “opt-out” at any time.  Over the past twenty-five years, the foundation has awarded $405,000.00 in teacher grants to assist in classrooms with reading materials and other needs.  City Manager Muenger stated the City had reached out to the City’s billing consultant to confirm that this option could be made available on the customer’s utility bill.  There would be monthly and quarterly reports processed that will assist the City in separating the funds and to distribute the funds to the Foundation.  Mr. Muenger stated the City was prepared to implement the donation insert.
Carol Pappas and Graham Hadley, Partners by Design, addressed the council regarding  marketing and instant messaging for the City.  Ms. Pappas discussed the development of the City’s website and provided a proposal/plan package showing the improvements she would like to provide for the City’s website.  A few of the upgrades suggested by Mr. Hadley were the City’s logo design, social media access, marketing, a higher level of public communications and graphic designs.   He expressed the twenty-four (24) hour accessibility to their employees and their ability to expedite an update to the website with breaking news and upcoming events in the City.  Mr. Muenger stated it was time to update the City’s website and that it’s not where he would like see to it.  Councilman Jenkins inquired about the cost of the upgrade and explained the City’s budget restraints.  Mr. Hadley replied that once they are provided with a budget, they would be able to work within that amount to do upgrades in the order of importance.  Council President McGowan stated the upgrade would be something to consider and discuss due to the audience that can be reached to provide activities and functions going on in the City.  Council agreed to discuss the potential cost of the upgrades in the upcoming budget meetings.

Maggie Weems and Leslie Noble, Amec-Foster-Wheeler, presented the Risk Assessment results on the Avondale property.  Ms. Weems and AMEC have worked on many projects at the Avondale Mills property, and recently asked by the City Manager to do assessments on the property and present the findings to the council members and Mayor Pruitt.  Ms. Weems discussed information previously provided to the City pertaining to the risk of exposure from substances found in groundwater at the Avondale Mills property and the risk assessment to determine levels of contamination that will remain on-site and possibly affect human health and the potential health impact of future exposures.  The report concluded with the results of the modified risk assessments which don’t indicate that known site contamination would not be an impediment to redevelopment.  Ms. Weems recommended additional surface soil samples be collected to more fully delineate site conditions, along with additional groundwater data collected.  City Manager Muenger stated the assessment would provide much needed data to move forward with the Avondale property, and work could be done to build on the site.

Dawn Childre, HR Director, addressed council to discuss three (3) positions within the Street Department.  There were two (2) positions requested to be added to the department and one (1) position was a reclassification.  First was to discuss a mechanic position which was previously held by the small equipment operator who recently retired.  If approved, this position would be added to the current pay scale in Range 13.  The second position was a Street Supervisor which was requested during the JSU job study, but was not approved by previous council.  If approved, this position would be added to the current pay scale in Range 19.  The third request was a re-classification of the current heavy equipment operator.  The heavy equipment operator position has evolved into more of a building maintenance technician, which required the employee to meet with contractors, deal with building issues and maintains the City buildings.  If approved, this position would be moved to Range 17 on the City’s current pay scale.
Police Chief Paul Irwin discussed the application for the U. S. Department of Justice grant under the FY2018 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance (JAG) Program.  The grant funds will be used to assist in purchasing new computer software for the Police Department.

City Manager Muenger discussed a cell phone stipend policy.  This concept would be to offer a stipend to employees that use their personal cell phones for City purposes in lieu of carrying two (2) cell phones.  The employee would agree to and sign the policy below, which would be required to operate and carry the phone.  Mr. Muenger stated not all employees would be eligible for the stipend program.

Definition:  

Essential staff members, upon the recommendation of their supervisor and/or Department Head, and with prior approval from the City Manager, may receive a stipend for the use of a personal device in the performance of their job duties.  Under no circumstances will the amount of this stipend exceed the amount the City would otherwise pay for the service.
Requirements:  

1. This stipend will only be available to employees which would otherwise be eligible to receive a City issued device.  Additionally, employees shall only be eligible for a level of stipend commensurate with the manner of device that the City would otherwise provide to them.

2. Employees must carry their own purchased device at all times, and where applicable, utilize the device to send and receive City e-mail and SMS/text messages.  The employee shall provide the number for such device to their Supervisors, Department Head, public and others at the City Manager’s discretion.

3. Eligible employees shall be solely responsible for the purchase, maintenance, replacement and repair of the device and must remain active for the life of the stipend.

4. The City shall not be responsible for any costs, such as roaming, long-distance, third-party application purchases or other charges incurred on the device.

5. Department Heads shall be responsible for recommending, in writing, eligible employees for this stipend.  The City Manager shall review the merits of each request and, where applicable, authorize the issuance of a stipend.

6. Department Heads shall be responsible for reviewing and recommending the discontinuation of the stipend at any time or in the event of non-compliance, the employee transfers out of the department/position or leaves the City.

7. This policy shall commence on 10/01/2017.

City Manager Muenger discussed the submission of an application for a Community Development Block Grant – Large City Fund Grant to assist with water improvements needed in the Avondale Mill Village and surrounding area.   A Public Hearing was held during the last council meeting for citizen input.  The grant would assist with replacing old and deteriorated cast iron water lines in the Mill Village with an estimated project cost of $516,000.00.  The maximum grant amount is $450,000.00, with the City’s match being $86,520.00.

City Attorney John Rea discussed the BBVA Compass Subordination Agreement for Premiere Theater.  The City agreed to provide certain incentives for Premier Cinema to build in Pell City, in that agreement the City agreed to have a mortgage on the property for the project to secure the City’s ability to collect repayment of what is owed in incentives.  As part of that development agreement, the City is required to have the mortgage, which was agreed up front that the mortgage would be subordinate to the permanent construction financing on the project.  The project is moving forward and Compass Bank is close to loaning Premier Cinema up to $5,800,000.00 for a construction loan and an equipment loan up to $900,000.00.  Compass Bank has asked the City to execute a subordination agreement that takes the mortgage the City has recorded in the land records, and states it’s second behind the Compass Bank mortgage.  There have been several revisions that clearly shows the loan is approximately $6.7M that Premier is entering into, and the City will subordinate its interest in that amount of money.  It has always been understood the City’s lien in the property will only come into play as the project continues to exist, and the principal construction loan is paid down.  The City’s subordination agreement is limited to the initial construction and equipment.  Mr. Rea stated the mortgage was never a guarantee of repayment, and the primary guarantee of payment of money is for Premier Cinema.  Mr. Muenger said nothing had been deviated from the initial agreement between the City and Premier Cinema.

City Manager Muenger discussed two (2) separate resolutions being presented to council for the need of an HVAC System installed in City Hall.  City Hall has been experiencing significant outages over the past couple weeks.  The original units were installed during the expansion of City Hall over fifteen (15) years ago.  The HVAC techs have recommended the units be replaced due to the significant amount of repairs and expense in repairs.  The lowest quote submitted was from Pell City Heating and Cooling in the amount of $27,983.00.  The city received quotes for the removal of the existing HVAC units and repairs to City Hall, with the lowest bid coming from 31 Construction in the amount of $11,800.00.

City Manager Muenger asked council to adjourn the regular council meeting until Tuesday, August 29th at 5:00 p.m. for the purpose of council to consider the refinancing of debt, which the City had been working on for the last few months.  The City received a Standard & Poor bond rating of “AA-Stable,” which is the same rating the City received in 2015 and is one notch below “AAA”.  A projected savings document produced by Raymond James, showing the expected market rate would yield a savings of approximately $300,000.00 after issuance fees.

City Manager Comments:  City Manager Muenger presented the costs of the latest demolitions of three properties.  A Public Hearing to assess the costs by resolution will be held at the next council meeting.  The cost of the demolitions included contractor’s fee, use of City equipment, City employees and postage to send out notifications of proceedings.  The demolition costs presented were as follows:
· 810 14th Avenue South - $7,575.79
· 1034 1st Avenue South - $6,484.09

· 1402 Mulberry Street - $8,487.11

Mayor Comments:  None

There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, August 28, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Blaine Henderson, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on August 14, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved an application from Oishi Holdings, Inc. for a Restaurant Retail Liquor License (On-Premise Only).  The restaurant is located at 4852 Cogswell Avenue.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council approved the requests from The Heart of Pell City for assistance with Avondale Mills Day.  The event is scheduled for October 28, 2017.

On motion of Councilman Alverson, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the request from the Pell City School System Education Foundation to provide a utility bill insert requesting donations.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the job description of Mechanic in the Street Department and add to Range 13 on the current pay scale.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved to reclassify the position of Heavy Equipment Operator now held by Blake Nixon to Building Maintenance Technician and add to Range 17 on the current pay scale.

Councilman Jenkins made a motion to approve the job description of Street Supervisor.  The motion died for lack of a second.  Councilman Jenkins stated that he would like to hear from Street Superintendent Greg Gossett as to why he recommends this position.  After further discussion, Councilman Alverson made a motion to table the consideration of the Street Supervisor job description.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Henderson and unanimously approved by the council.

On motion of Councilman Henderson, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the U. S. Department of Justice grant application under the FY2018 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance (JAG) Program.

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4803

A RESOLUTION APPROVING THE SUBMISSION OF A GRANT APPLICATION TO THE U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE UNDER THE FY2018 EDWARD BYRNE MEMORIAL JUSTICE ASSISTANCE 

(JAG) PROGRAM 

            WHEREAS, the U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Assistance, has the authority to award grants under the FY2018 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance (JAG) Program which will exist for three fiscal years; and

            WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has the ability to apply for this grant for a sum up to Twenty Four Thousand Dollars ($24,000.00) to be specifically utilized for Law Enforcement Related Equipment; and

            WHEREAS, the City of Pell City can match funds and can be awarded a priority in receiving these grant funds over other agencies.

            NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That authorization is given to the Mayor, City Manager and Chief of Police to apply for said grant and sign any and all documents to obtain said grant.

2. That the City will match such funds if funds are within the amount approved by the current budget for FY2018.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved a cell phone stipend policy as presented at the work session.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the submission of an application for a Community Development Block Grant – Large City Fund Grant to assist with water improvements needed in the Avondale Mill Village Area.
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4804

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A COMMUINITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT APPLICATION –LARGE CITY FUND TO ASSIST WITH WATER IMPROVEMENTS NEEDED IN THE AVONDALE MILL VILLAGE AND SURROUNDING AREA

WHEREAS, the Alabama Department of Economic and Community Affairs has the authority to award grants under the Community Development Block Grant Program; and 

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City needs grant assistance for water improvements needed in the Avondale Mill Village and surrounding area.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

1. That submission of a grant application through the Community Development Block Grant – Large City Fund Program is authorized in the amount of $450,000.00.

2. That the City of Pell City commits the local matching share in the amount of  $86,520.00 and the cost of professional engineering services.

3. That the Mayor and City Manager are authorized to sign any and all documents to   procure and secure said grant.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Henderson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving the BBVA Compass Subordination Agreement for Premiere Theater:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4805

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO EXECUTE THAT CERTAIN MORTGAGE SUBORDINATION AGREEMENT BY AND BETWEEN THE CITY OF PELL CITY AND COMPASS BANK

WHEREAS, on June 20, 2016, the City Council of the City of Pell City adopted Resolution No. 2016-4629 approving and authorizing the execution and delivery of a certain Cinema Development Agreement (the “Development Agreement”) by and between the City and Premiere Cinema Corporation, a Texas corporation (the “Developer”); and,

WHEREAS, in the Development Agreement, the Developer agreed to construct and operate a multi-purpose family entertainment complex in the City containing approximately 40,000 sq. ft. of entertainment space, including a movie theater complex with not less than seven (7) movie screens, a bowling alley venue with not less than ten (10) bowling alley lanes, an arcade, family entertainment rooms, a café, and concessions, conditioned on receiving certain incentives from the City as detailed in the Agreement; and,

WHEREAS, the Developer is obligated to repay the City for the incentives it receives in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Development Agreement; and, 

WHEREAS, to secure the performance of the Developer’s repayment obligations set out in the Development Agreement, the Developer agreed to grant to the City a real estate lien or mortgage on the Project and Project Site (as defined in the Development Agreement), provided, however, that the City agreed that said lien or mortgage would be subordinate and junior to the Developer’s construction and permanent financing for the Project; and,

WHEREAS, the City is the holder of a certain Mortgage, dated as of November 4, 2016, and recorded in the Office of the Judge of Probate of St. Clair County, Alabama on November 10, 2016, in Mortgage Book 2016, Page 42298, given to it by Pell City Premiere Realty, LLC (“PC Premiere”), an Alabama limited liability company, as mortgagor and assignee of the Developer, to secure the indebtedness of PC Premiere and the Developer to the City under the Development Agreement; and,

WHEREAS, Compass Bank has agreed to extend to PC Premiere (i) a commercial mortgage loan up to Five Million Eight Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars ($5,800,000.00) and (ii) an equipment loan up to Nine Hundred Thousand and 00/100 Dollars ($900,000.00); and,

WHEREAS, the Compass Bank Loan will be secured by, among other collateral, a Mortgage, Security Agreement, Fixture Filing and Assignment of Leases and Rents executed by PC Premiere in favor of Compass Bank encumbering, among other things, the property pledged by PC Premiere and the Developer to secure the Developer’s repayment obligations under the Development Agreement; and,
WHEREAS, in accordance with the Development Agreement, the Developer has requested that the City execute a mortgage subordination agreement that subordinates the City’s mortgage to the Developer’s construction and permanent financing for the Project; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interest of the citizens of the City to enter into that certain Mortgage Subordination Agreement, attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, following the final approval of the terms by the City Attorney.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:

4. That the Mayor be, and he hereby is, authorized to execute on behalf of the City of Pell City that certain Mortgage Subordination Agreement, attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, following the final approval of the terms by the City Attorney.
Councilman Mitcham made a motion to approve the following resolution approving a quote from Pell City Heating and Cooling to replace two 10-ton units at City Hall.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson.  Councilman Jenkins asked if other quotes were received.  City Manager Muenger stated that two quotes were received for the units and two quotes for the General Contractor portion.  After no further discussion, the motion was unanimously approved by the council.
RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4806

A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AGREEMENT WITH PELL CITY HEATING AND COOLING TO INSTALL A NEW HVAC SYSTEM 
AT CITY HALL

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has received quotes for the installation of two (2) 10-ton Trane split heat pump systems at City Hall, which  work is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the lowest responsible quote was submitted by Pell City Heating & Cooling in the total amount of $27,983.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City enter into an agreement with Pell City Heating & Cooling to install two (2) 10-ton Trane split heat pump systems at City Hall in the amount of $27,983.00.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution approving a quote from 31 Construction for the removal and repair of the HVAC units at City Hall:

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4807

A RESOLUTION APPROVING AN AGREEMENT WITH THIRTY-ONE CONSTRUCTION FOR THE HVAC REMOVAL AND REPAIR 

AT CITY HALL

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has received quotes for the HVAC removal and repair at City Hall, which work is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the lowest responsible quote was submitted by 31 Construction for the total amount of $11,800.00.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City contracts with 31 Construction for the HVAC Removal and Repair at City Hall in the amount of $11,800.00.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved to continue the council meeting until Tuesday, August 29, 2017 at 5:00 p.m. in the Council Chambers at City Hall.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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